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Abstract
Multi-sector participation is one of three sub-models
that resulted from the splitting of the original model
that resulted from the data analysis as part of a the-
sis entitled ‘A theoretical for successful management
of revenue for beneficiary communities of renew-
able energy companies in South Africa.’ The sub-
model provides specific guidance for the multi-sec-
tor participation of enterprises, stakeholders, indus-
try experts and community development practition-
ers in the renewable energy sector to create a pro-
active, effective, and relevant decision-making pro-
cess for achieving success in the management of
revenue for beneficiary communities. To address
the primary objective, a number of secondary
objectives were formulated through the develop-
ment of a conceptual model consisting of identified
variables based on a comprehensive survey of the
related literature. By constructing a path diagram
between the independent variable and subsequent
intervening and dependent variables, appropriate
hypotheses were developed. Primary data sourced
from an identified national and international popu-
lation of community management practitioners

were collected using an electronic measuring instru-
ment. These data were analysed and tested empiri-
cally using structural equation modelling. The deter-
minants that were identified through a review of the
literature as elements of multi-sector participation
that influences the success of revenue management
for beneficiary communities for South African
renewable energy companies included the use of
outside advice, financial management, support ser-
vices, and good governance. 

Keywords: renewable energy, green energy, bene-
ficiary communities, community development, rev-
enue management, socio-economic development,
economic development, multi-sector participation
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1. Introduction
The ‘Sustainable energy for all’ initiative was
launched by Mr Ban Ki-moon, then Secretary-
General of the United Nations Organisation, in
September 2011 (REN21, 2014). It signalled a new
approach of creating solutions on the ground, in a
bottom-up manner, where implementation does not
have to wait forever for political unanimity in a
world where many other priorities are erroneously
made to appear to be more urgent and pressing
(SAWEA, 2014). The renewable energy sector is
one of the fastest growing new industries in the
Republic of South Africa (RSA). The Bloomberg
New Energy Finance Climate Scope Report recent-
ly ranked RSA third behind China and Brazil glob-
ally, and first among African countries, for clean
energy investment (Glickman, 2014). However,
socio-economic and enterprise development as one
of the main benefits to be derived from the industry
is not achieving successful management of revenue
for beneficiary communities in the renewable ener-
gy sector in RSA. Beneficiary communities refer to
those communities that must receive socio-econom-
ic development benefits from the renewable energy
companies located in the area surrounding the
renewable energy farm. Challenges in good gover-
nance and long-term planning are causing signifi-
cant harm to communities that are already vulnera-
ble, and threaten to negatively affect the industry’s
ability to fulfil its obligation to alleviate, transform
and ultimately eradicate poverty in some of the
poorest communities. Currently, there is little public
discourse about how the accrued revenue will affect
beneficiary communities or how the revenue will be
managed over the next twenty years towards 2035. 

This investigation focuses on the first sub-model
of a comprehensive model to explain multi-sector
participation in the perceived success of the man-

agement of revenue for beneficiary communities.
The comprehensive model consists of three sub-
models (in effect three sets of independent vari-
ables), namely: multi-sector participation
(addressed in this paper), transformational change,
and sustainable initiatives (Amansure, 2016).
Owing to the limited sample size, the entire matrix
of responses in this study could not be subjected to
single exploratory factor analysis and, consequent-
ly, the model was split into the three sub-models.

2. Sub-model A: Multi-sector participation
(See Figure 1)
The independent variables associated with this sub-
model – including distinctive benefits, support ser-
vices, outside advice, financial management, and
the intervening variable of good governance – sug-
gest multi-sector participation in the management
of revenue for beneficiary communities. Multi-sec-
tor refers to the involvement of government, the pri-
vate sector and civil society. Participation refers to
taking advantage of knowledge and skills, accessing
expertise, forming partnerships and accessing
resources. In multi-sector participation, the concept
of ubuntu, expressed as ‘I am because of others’, is
deliberately and actively applied. It must be noted
that financial management and good governance
are key components of this sub-model. In the litera-
ture review, the researcher investigated the link
between corporate social responsibility and revenue
management and confirmed the importance of
multi-sector participation as a key component suc-
cessful management of revenue for beneficiary
communities. The sigma management model refers
to a multi-stakeholder project to provide practical,
yet comprehensive, guidance to organisations
wanting to improve their sustainability, and CSR
management and performance (Jonker & De Witte,

64 Journal of Energy in Southern Africa •  Vol 28 No 1 • February 2017

Figure 1: Proposed theoretical model.



2006). This approach is further endorsed by the
Guangcai model approach that promotes multi-sec-
tor co-operation between entrepreneurs, govern-
ments and non-governmental organisations (Jonker
& De Witte, 2006). The model used by the Holcim
Group of companies addresses the preparation,
implementation and evaluation of local stakeholder
engagement strategies; it details, step by step, the
cyclical process of engaging with stakeholders, and
each step contains basic principles, tools and mech-
anisms that enable practitioners to engage with
stakeholders, covering a diverse spectrum of cul-
tures, languages, and aspirations (Jonker & De
Witte, 2006). The stakeholder theory, which under-
pins multi-sector participation, argues that there are
other parties involved, including communities, gov-
ernmental bodies, political groups and trade unions
amongst others. The theory attempts to establish
which groups are stakeholders in a business and
which, therefore, require management attention
(Stakeholder Theory, 2006). The term ‘stakeholder’
indicates a subjective perspective and, therefore,
the definition of a stakeholder can be narrow or
broad in scope. At a minimum, stakeholders are
those groups from whom the organisation has vol-
untarily accepted benefits, and to whom the organ-
isation has therefore incurred obligations of fairness
(Farrington, 2009). A common way of differentiat-
ing between the kinds of stakeholders is to consider
groups of people who have classifiable relationships
with the organisation (Fontaine, 2006) such as cus-
tomers, employees, local communities, suppliers
and distributors, and shareholders.

In addition, the following groups and individuals
are considered in the relevant literature to be stake-
holders (Friedman, 2006):
• the media;
• the public in general;
• business partners; 
• future generations; 
• past generations (founders of organisations); 
• academics;

• competitors;
• NGOs or activists – considered individually as

stakeholder representatives;
• stakeholder representatives such as trade unions

or trade associations of suppliers or distributors;
• financiers other than stockholders (debt holders,

bondholders, creditors); 
• competitors; and 
• governments, regulators, and policymakers.

It is important to gain a deeper understanding of
the importance of stakeholders, who they are, and
the role they play in the management of revenue for
beneficiary communities. An awareness of possibly
raised expectations is crucial when engaging with
stakeholders and potential beneficiaries (Wlokas et
al., 2012). For the purpose of this study, the term
‘stakeholder’ includes all parties directly or indirect-
ly associated with or influencing multi-sector partic-
ipation in the management of revenue for benefi-
ciary communities and would, therefore, require a
strategic management approach. Based on a litera-
ture review, Table 1 shows the hypotheses consid-
ered.

3. Research objectives
The research problem was that socio-economic and
enterprise development, as one of the main benefits
to be derived from the renewable energy sector, is
not being achieved, owing to ineffective manage-
ment of revenue for beneficiary communities of
renewable energy companies in RSA. In order to
address the problem, the factors that influence the
success of revenue management solutions for the
renewable energy sector in RSA were investigated
and a theoretical business process model was devel-
oped for the perceived success of the management
of revenue for the beneficiary communities of
South African renewable energy companies.
Empirical research was conducted to test the pro-
posed process model, comprising various statistical
benchmarks of critical cross-field skills, concepts,
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Table 1: Hypothesis for Sub-model A.

Hypothesis Definition

H1 There is a positive relationship between the use of specialist outside advice and the perceived success of the
management of revenue for beneficiary communities of South African renewable energy companies.

H2 There is a positive relationship between the use of support services and the perceived success of the 
management of revenue for beneficiary communities of South African renewable energy companies.

H3 There is a positive relationship between the use of strategic financial management measures and the 
perceived success of the management of revenue for beneficiary communities of South African renewable 
energy companies.

H4 There is a positive relationship between the use of specialist outside advice and good governance.

H5 There is a positive relationship between the use of support services and good governance.

H6 There is a positive relationship between the use of strategic financial management measures and good 
governance.

H7 There is a positive relationship between good governance structures and the perceived success of revenue 
management.



and frameworks. The purpose of this research was
to identify the organisational and social variables
that will enhance multi-sector participation and pro-
mote a model for successful management of rev-
enue for the beneficiary communities of South
African renewable energy companies.

The primary objective of this study was to devel-
op a successful revenue management model for
beneficiary communities in the renewable energy
sector in South Africa. As a result of the split of the
original model, the primary objective translated into
three sub models, namely: multi-sector participa-
tion, transformational change, and sustainable ini-
tiatives. The multi-sector participation sub-model
provides empirical evidence for the collaboration
and partnering of stakeholders, enterprises, and
consultants in the renewable energy sector towards
a pro-active, effective, and relevant decision-mak-
ing process to achieve success in revenue manage-
ment for the beneficiary communities. To address
the primary objective a number of secondary objec-
tives were formulated, through the development of
a conceptual model consisting of identified vari-
ables based on a comprehensive survey of the relat-
ed literature. By constructing a path diagram
between the dependent variable and subsequent
independent and intervening variables, appropriate
hypotheses were developed. An electronic survey
was used to collect primary data from an identified,
international population of project management
practitioners. These data were empirically analysed
using structural equation modelling. 

4. Multi-sector related factors that influence
the perceived success of revenue
management
According to the literature (Hohnen, 2012; Krick et
al, 2005; Adendorf, 2004; Cavaye, 2010; Hill,
2008), the factors related to multi-sector participa-
tion that directly influence the perceived success of
the management of revenue for beneficiary com-
munities in this study were outside advice, support
services, and financial management. Two variables
– outside advice and support services (defined sep-
arately below) – did, however, load together to form
a factor labelled distinctive benefits. The influence
of good governance as an intervening variable was
also considered.

5. Research methodology
In order to test and develop the theoretical model,
a positivistic research paradigm was applied to this
research study. The positivistic paradigm is also
known as the quantitative, objectivist, scientific,
experimentalist or traditionalist research paradigm
(Collis & Hussey, 2003). Convenience snowball or
non-probability sampling, rather than pure random
or probability sampling was used in this research
study because the sample populations could not be

readily identified using probability sampling (File &
Prince, 1996). Snowball sampling is appropriate
when the members of a special population are diffi-
cult to locate (Babbie & Mouton, 2001). A self-
administered questionnaire is commonly used in
positivistic research paradigm (Collis & Hussey,
2003) and, accordingly, one was developed to
source the primary data. Adjustments were made to
the measuring instrument after a preliminary evalu-
ation and structured questionnaires were distributed
to respondents identified by means of the snowball
sampling technique. The return of 219 fully com-
pleted questionnaires, which were used for the sta-
tistical analysis of the data, indicated the achieve-
ment of the fourth secondary objective. A 7-point
Likert-type interval scale, ranging from 1 (strongly
disagree) to 7 (strongly agree), was used and
respondents were requested to indicate the extent of
their agreement or disagreement with regard to
each statement. The questionnaires were collated
online using an Excel-based spread sheet and there-
after downloaded by the researcher for analysis. 

To confirm the reliability of the instrument used,
the Cronbach’s alpha coefficient for each factor was
calculated separately. Nine factors were identified
during the exploratory factor analysis. Cronbach’s
alpha values of more than 0.70 were recorded for
eight of the nine factors. The Cronbach’s alpha
coefficient for the remaining factor was higher than
the acceptable level of 0.6. The structural equation
modelling was the used to test the significance of
the causal relationships hypothesised between the
variables that influence good governance. The lin-
ear structural relations (LISREL) software applica-
tion (v 8.8) was used to test the relationships among
the factors that influence the perceived success of
the management of revenue for beneficiary com-
munities. The significant relationships identified in
the study and the recommendations about how
these determinants can be presented to ensure suc-
cessful management of revenue for beneficiary
communities are discussed in the following section.

6. Operationalisation of the variables
Each factor under investigation was operationalised
by means of items in the measuring instrument.

6.1 Independent variable: Outside advice
For the purpose of this research study, outside
advice refers to specialist consultants and experts in
the field of renewable energy and revenue manage-
ment who can add value to the process of revenue
management and ensure sustainable and transfor-
mational socio-economic development in the bene-
ficiary communities. This would include the stream-
lining of legal processes, baseline assessments of
beneficiary communities, financial management,
strategic planning and change management, socio-
economic development and enterprise develop-
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ment project management, multi-stakeholder man-
agement and monitoring, and evaluation and
reporting procedures all of which would grow and
develop beneficiary communities and increase eco-
nomic growth in RSA.

6.2 Independent variable: Support services
Support services refers here to the level of assis-
tance required by renewable energy companies that
will enable them to improve their management of
revenue for beneficiary communities, which goes
beyond the capabilities of the companies and their
immediate service providers, including economic
development specialists, training, project and stake-
holder management, in order to promote successful
socio-economic growth in the communities.

6.3 Independent variable: Financial
management
Financial management refers here to the financial
systems and processes employed to ensure sound
financial management in renewable energy compa-
nies, including the management of revenue for ben-
eficiary communities. Factors such as financial plan-
ning and budgeting, financial controls, value man-
agement, governance and accountability contribute
to the success of management revenue for benefi-
ciary communities.

6.4 Intervening variable: Good governance
Good governance refers here to the influence of
good governance practices and their relationship
with the identified variables and the perceived suc-
cess of the management of revenue for beneficiary
communities in RSA. This includes infrastructure,
processes, policies, systems and procedures for
good governance.

6.5 Dependent variable: Perceived success
of the management of revenue for
beneficiary communities.
The perceived success of the management of rev-
enue for beneficiary communities is defined here as
the degree to which the proposed revenue manage-
ment model resulted in an increase in the quality
and sustainability of benefits to beneficiary commu-
nities in the short, medium and long terms, thus
resulting in transformational socio-economic devel-
opment that will add to the overall economic devel-
opment of the country and the reduction of poverty
and better job creation.

7. Structural equation modelling 
After the reliability and discriminant validity of all
the variables remaining in the empirical model had
been confirmed, the statistical technique, structural
equation modelling (SEM), was used to test the
series of relationships of the revised model and to
ensure the reliability and validity of the findings.

The SEM consists of selecting the input matrix type
and estimating the proposed model. The covari-
ance matrix is then used as its input data. The focus
of structural equation analysis is not on individual
observations, but on the pattern of relationships
across respondents (Hair et al., 2010). The mea-
surement model then specifies which manifest vari-
ables (indicators), correspond with each latent con-
struct. Structural coefficients are then estimated for
the relationships between the latent variables (Hair
et al., 2010). Version 8.54 of the LISREL program
(Jöreskog and Sörbom, 2003,) was used for the
structural equation modelling assessment. The data
in the present study shows evidence of non-normal-
ity as opposed to the more commonly used maxi-
mum likelihood method for estimating the parame-
ters in SEM, therefore an alternative analytical pro-
cedure is used, namely, robust maximum likeli-
hood. Robust maximum likelihood compensates for
non-normality of the data (Hoogland & Boomsma
1998; Satorra & Bentler 1994).

8. Empirical results of sub-model A: Multi-
sector participation
For sub-model A, labelled Multi-sector participa-
tion, the principal axis factoring estimation method
with an oblique rotation (Oblimin with Kaiser
Normalisation) was specified as the extraction and
rotation method. In order to assess the factor-
analysability of the data, the IBM software pro-
gramme SPSS 23 includes Bartlett’s Test of
Sphericity and Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO), measure
of sampling adequacy. The closer the KMO is to 1,
the more factor-analysable the data. Bartlett’s test
of sphericity returned a KMO value of 0.91 (p <
0.00), indicating that the data were factor-
analysable. In sub-model A, items expected to mea-
sure the factors of outside advice, financial manage-
ment, strategic partnerships, support services and
good governance were assessed for discriminant
validity by means of exploratory factor analysis.
Initially the number of factors to be extracted was
not specified, but the eigenvalues suggested a total
of five factors to be used as the independent vari-
ables in sub-model A. The final solution was
reached through an iterative process of deleting
items that did not demonstrate sufficient discrimi-
nant validity (low loading and cross-loading), and
re-running the exploratory factor analysis until all
the remaining items loaded to a significant extent (p
≥ 0.4), with no cross-loadings (i.e. loaded on only
one factor). The most interpretable factor structure
is presented in Table 2. All items with loadings <
0.4 were deleted. The independent variables were
analysed first and the following results were
obtained. 

Table 2 shows that a total of 17 items (four inde-
pendent variables and one intervening variable),
were grouped into five factors, which explain
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72.27% of the variance in the data. The same pro-
cedure was followed for the factor analyses of the
intervening variable.

8.1 Factor 1: Intervening variable – good
governance
All five of the items that were expected to measure
the construct of good governance loaded together
on one factor as expected. Good governance
explains the 41.00% of the variance in the data and
an eigenvalue of 6.97 was reported in Table 2. Two
items expected to measure the factor of financial
management also loaded onto the factor of good
governance. All factor loadings exceeded 0.4 and
were thus regarded as significant. Sufficient evi-
dence of discriminant validity of the construct was
thus provided. The Cronbach’s alpha coefficient of
0.91 for good governance suggests that the instru-
ment used to measure this construct is reliable.
Despite the inclusion of two of the items loading
onto the factor of good governance, the opera-
tionalisation of good governance as described
remained unchanged. For the purposes of this
study, good governance refers to the influence of
good governance practices and their relationship
with the identified variables and the perceived suc-
cess of the management of revenue for beneficiary
communities in RSA. These practices include infras-
tructure, processes, policies, systems and proce-
dures for good governance.

8.2 Factor 2: Distinctive benefits
Only two of the five items (OA1 and OA3) expected
to measure the construct of outside advice loaded
together on Factor 2. Three items (OA2, OA4 and
OA5) loaded onto Factor 4 which also measures
outside advice. The inclusion of one of the items
(SS1), loading onto the factor of outside advice,
resulted in this construct being renamed: distinctive
benefits, and redefined on the basis of the results of
the factor analysis. Distinctive benefits explain
15.49% of the variance in the data and an eigenval-
ue of 2.63 was reported in Table 2. All factor load-
ings exceeded 0.4 and were thus regarded as signif-
icant. Sufficient evidence of discriminant validity of
the construct was thus provided. The Cronbach’s
alpha coefficient of 0.82 for distinctive benefits sug-
gests that the instrument used to measure this con-
struct is reliable. The operationalisation of distinc-
tive benefits for the purpose of this study refers to
the use of the services of highly specialised, outside
consultants and experts in the field of community
development that provide unique and community-
specific benefits for the beneficiary communities, for
example: language, culture and baseline knowledge
of the specific area’s needs and risks.

8.3 Factor 3: Support services
Only two of the five items used to measure the con-
struct of support services loaded together on this
factor. The item SS3 did not load on any of the fac-
tors and, therefore, was deleted and not used in the

Table 2: Rotated factor loadings: sub-model A (Rotation converged in 8 iterations).

Variable Factor 1 Factor 2 Factor 3 Factor 4 Factor 5
Good governance Distinctive benefits Support services Outside advice Financial management

GG3 0.955* 0.049 0.028 -0.078 -0.067

FM5 0.823* -0.070 -0.016 0.035 0.026

GG2 0.809* -0.005 -0.004 0.109 -0.080

GG4 0.723* -0.012 -0.033 0.087 0.038

GG5 0.663* 0.087 0.001 -0.079 0.127

FM3 0.520* 0.077 -0.051 -0.051 0.269

GG1 0.417* -0.109 -0.052 0.151 0.235

OA1 0.038 0.938* 0.116 0.005 -0.013

OA3 -0.004 0.591* -0.179 0.207 -0.015

SS1 -0.008 0.554* -0.220 -0.041 0.112

SS5 -0.023 -0.005 0.947* 0.011 -0.041

SS4 0.050 0.046 0.638* -0.020 0.072

OA2 0.016 0.026 0.094 0.693* 0.113

OA4 0.101 0.025 -0.152 0.457* 0.062

OA5 0.073 0.034 -0.258 0.430* -0.201

FM1 0.048 0.033 0.024 0.108 0.738*

FM2 0.102 0.027 -0.072 0.028 0.696*

Eigenvalue: 6.969 2.632 1.037 0.875 0.772

* = significant loadings (p ≥ 0.4), GG3 = Good governance, FM5 = Financial management, OA = Outside advice, 
SS = Support services



subsequent analysis. Support services explain
6.10% of the variance in the data and an eigenval-
ue of 1.04 was reported in Table 2. All factor load-
ings exceeded 0.4 and were thus regarded as signif-
icant. Sufficient evidence of discriminant validity of
the construct was thus provided. The Cronbach’s
alpha coefficient of 0.78 for support services sug-
gests that the instrument used to measure this con-
struct is reliable.

8.4 Factor 4: Outside advice
Three of the five items that were expected to mea-
sure the construct of outside advice loaded together
on one factor. Outside advice explains the 5.15% of
the variance in the data and an eigenvalue of 0.88
was reported in Table 2. All factor loadings exceed-
ed 0.4 and were thus regarded as significant.
Sufficient evidence of discriminant validity of the
construct was thus provided. The Cronbach’s alpha
coefficient of 0.66 for outside advice suggests that
the instrument used to measure this construct is reli-
able. With the inclusion of three out of five of the
items loading on to the factor of outside advice, the
operationalisation of outside advice, as described,
remained unchanged (Section 7.1). Factor 5:
Financial management

Two of the five items that were expected to mea-
sure the construct of financial management loaded
together on one factor. Financial management
explains 4.54% of the variance in the data and an
eigenvalue of 0.77 was reported in Table 2. All fac-
tor loadings exceeded 0.4 and were thus regarded
as significant. Sufficient evidence of discriminant
validity of the construct was thus provided. The
Cronbach’s alpha coefficient of 0.78 for financial
management suggests that the instrument used to
measure this construct is reliable. Despite the inclu-
sion of only two of the five items loading on to the

factor of financial management, the operationalisa-
tion of financial management, as described,
remained important (Section 7.2)

9. Reformulation of the hypotheses and the
revised theoretical model
The first sub-model was constructed by using a path
diagram to represent the causal relationships
between the antecedent variables of: distinctive
benefits, outside advice, support services, financial
management and the intervening variable of good
governance, and the dependent variable of per-
ceived success of revenue management (Figure 2).

Two variables, namely outside advice and sup-
port services, did, however, load together to form a
factor labelled distinctive benefits (DISB) and two
variables, namely education and infrastructure
development, loaded together to form a factor
labelled developmental benefits (DEVB). The inde-
pendent variables of change management and
strategic partnerships were removed from the pro-
posed theoretical model because their discriminant
validity could not be confirmed by the exploratory
factor analysis. After the reliability and discriminant
validity of all the variables remaining in the empiri-
cal model had been confirmed, the statistical tech-
nique of SEM was used to test the series of relation-
ships in the revised model.

10. Assessment of goodness of fit
Before the SEM analysis was carried out, an assess-
ment of the multivariate normality of the data was
conducted. The following hypotheses were formu-
lated for this purpose:
• H0: The data are normally distributed.
• Ha: The data are not normally distributed.
The null hypothesis and the alternative hypothesis
as formulated above were evaluated by assessing
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Figure 2: Path diagram of causal relationships: Revised theoretical model (sub-model A).



the skewness and the kurtosis of the data, while the
chi-square (c2) value was used to determine the rel-
evant p-value. The results of the test of multivariate
normality for the relationship between the indepen-
dent and intervening variables are presented as fol-
lows.

11. The measurement and structural model –
(intervening variable of good governance) 
Table 4 shows the fit indices for sub-model A which
assess the relationship between the four indepen-
dent variables (distinctive benefits, outside advice,
support services and financial management), and
good governance.

11.1 Measurement model 
The fit indices for the measurement model depicted
in Figure 3 are reported in Table 3. The Satorra
Bentler  divided by the degrees of freedom is 1.68,
which is lower than the acceptable value of 2 and is
an indicator of a good fit. The RMSEA 0.0559 <
0.06 indicates a relatively good fit (Hu & Bentler,
1991), while the upper limit of the 90% confidence
interval for RMSEA (0.0932) is in the range of 008–
0.10 which is considered a mediocre or inadequate
fit (MacCullum, Browne & Sugawara, 1996;
Roberts & Ilardi, 1982). However, according to the
comparative fit index (CFI) of 0.961, the fit of this
model is poor but marginally so (Roberts & Ilardi,
1982).

11.2 Structural model 
The Satorra Bentler c2 divided by the degrees of
freedom ratio is 2.46, which is slightly higher than
the acceptable value of 2. The value < 2 indicates
a good fit. The RMSEA (0.0818), which is marginal-
ly greater than 0.08, indicates a poor fit (Mac-
Cullum, Browne & Sugawara, 1996), while the
upper limit of the 90% confidence interval for
RMSEA (0.0952) is in the range of 008–0.10 which
is considered a mediocre or inadequate fit accord-
ing to (MacCullum, Browne & Sugawara, 1996;
Roberts & Ilardi, 1982). However, according to the
CFI of 0.961, the fit of this model is poor but
marginally so (Roberts & Ilardi, 1982).

11.3 The measurement and structural sub-
model A – (dependent variable of perceived
success)
The following table represents the fit indices for sub-
model A which assess the relationship between the
independent variables (distinctive benefits, outside
advice, support services and financial manage-
ment) and the perceived success of revenue man-
agement (dependent variable).

11.4 Measurement model 
The Satorra Bentler c2 divided by the degrees of
freedom ratio is 2.46, which is slightly higher than
the acceptable value of 2. The value <2 indicates a
good fit. The RMSEA (0.0818), which is marginally
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Table 3: Reformulated hypotheses.

H1 There is a positive relationship between distinctive benefits and the perceived success of revenue 
management. 

H2 There is a positive relationship between the implementation of outside advice measures and the perceived 
success of revenue management. 

H3 There is a positive relationship between support services and the perceived success of revenue management. 

H4 There is a positive relationship between the importance of financial management and the perceived success 
of revenue management. 

H5 There is a positive relationship between the use of good governance and the perceived success of revenue 
management. 

H5a There is a positive relationship between distinctive benefits and good governance.

H5b There is a positive relationship between the implementation of outside advice and good governance.

H5c There is a positive relationship between support services and good governance.

H5d There is a positive relationship between financial management and good governance.

Table 4: Fit indices for the measurement and structural sub-model A – intervening variable.

Relationship between the independent and intervening variables (good governance)

Item Measurement model Structural model

Sample size 219 219

Degrees of freedom 215 94

Satorra- Bentler scaled chi-square 361.691 (p=0.00) 231.120 (p=0.00)

/ degrees of freedom 1.68 2.46

Root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA) 0.0559 0.0818

90% confidence interval for RMSEA (0.0450;0.932) (0.0685;0.0952)

Expected cross-validation index (ECVI) 2.219 1.446
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greater than 0.08, indicates a poor fit (MacCullum,
Browne & Sugawara, 1996), while the upper limit
of the 90% confidence interval for RMSEA (0.0952)
is in the range of 008–0.10, which is considered a
mediocre or inadequate fit (MacCullum, Browne &
Sugawara, 1996; Roberts & Ilardi, 1982). However,
according to the CFI of 0.961, the fit of this model
is poor but marginally so (Roberts & Ilardi, 1982).

11.5 Structural model
The goodness-of-fit indices for the structural model
depicted in Figure 3 are reported in Table 5. The
Satorra Bentler c2 divided by the degrees of free-
dom is 1.57 which is considerably lower than 2.
Values lower than 2 are considered to be a close fit.
The RMSEA of (0.0530) < 0.06 is regarded as a
close fit (Hu & Bentler, 1991), while the upper limit
of the 90% confidence interval for RMSEA 0.0643
< 0.08 is a good fit and considered to be below the
upper limit of the confidence level. These fit indices
all provide evidence of a model with a close fit.
Consequently, the null hypothesis, that the data fits
the model perfectly, must be rejected. However,

although the data does not fit the model perfectly, it
can be described as having a close fit.

11.6 Structural and measurement model 
Figure 3 shows the structural estimation for sub-
model A.

12. Empirical results 
In the sections below, the various steps of SEM are
applied to sub-model A as depicted in Figure 3 in
order to evaluate whether the various hypotheses
associated with this sub-model should be accepted. 

12.1. Distinctive benefits and the perceived
success of revenue management
H1 – There is a positive relationship between dis-
tinctive benefits and the perceived success of rev-
enue management.

The empirical results of this study showed that
distinctive benefits do not have a significant influ-
ence on the perceived success of revenue manage-
ment (point estimate = - 0.22, p > 0.00, t = 1.32).
Hypothesis 1 must thus be rejected. 

Table 5: Fit indices for the measurement and structural sub-model A (dependent variable).

Relationship between the independent and dependent variables (perceived success)

Item Measurement model Structural model

Sample size 219 219

Degrees of freedom 94 129

Satorra-Bentler scaled chi-square c2 231.120 (p=0.00) 202.449 (p=0.00)

SB c2 / degrees of freedom 2.46 1.57

RMSEA 0.0818 0.0511

90% confidence interval for RMSEA (0.0685;0.0952) (0.0371;0.0643)

ECVI 1.446 1.314

Figure 3: Structural estimation for sub-model A (including t-values), where N.S. = non-significant.



12.2 Outside advice and the perceived
success of revenue management
H2 – There is a positive relationship between the
implementation of outside advice measures and the
perceived success of revenue management.

Various sources, both practitioner oriented and
academic (Hohnen, 2012; Krick et al, 2005), have
suggested that the implementation of outside
advice can improve the perceived success of rev-
enue management and it is against this background
that H2 was assessed. It can be seen from Figure 3
that the implementation of outside advice is posi-
tively related to the perceived success of revenue
management (point estimate = 0.42, p<0.05, t
=1.94) with a 5% level of significance. Hypothesis
2 is thus accepted. Hypothesis 2 suggests that when
renewable energy companies make use of outside
advice, it will have a favourable effect on revenue
management processes. This empirical result is con-
sistent with prior research (Jonker & De Witte,
2006; Engelbrecht, 2009; Durant, 2013; South
African Department of Social Development, 2009).

12.3 Support services and the perceived
success of revenue management
H3 – There is a positive relationship between sup-
port services and the perceived success of revenue
management.

The empirical results of this study revealed that
support services do not have a significant influence
on the perceived success of revenue management
(point estimate = –0.00, p > 0.00, t = –0.01).
Hypothesis 3 must thus be rejected.

12.4 Financial management and the
perceived success of revenue management
H4 – There is a positive relationship between the
importance of financial management and the per-
ceived success of revenue management.

Various sources, including academic and indus-
try experts, suggest that the use of financial man-
agement systems will enhance the perceived suc-
cess of revenue management. It is against this back-
ground that H4 was assessed. Figure 3 shows that
the implementation of sound financial management
practices is positively related to the perceived suc-
cess of the management of revenue for beneficiary
communities (point estimate = 0.71, p<0.001, t =
5.20). Hypothesis 4 suggests that, when renewable
energy companies implement sound financial man-
agement practices, it will improve their manage-
ment of beneficiary revenue significantly. This
empirical result is supported by prior research
(D’Amato, Henderson & Florence, 2009; Wong &
Guggenheim, 2005; Watkins, Meiers & Visser,
2012; World Bank, 2012).

12.5 Good governance and perceived
success of revenue management
H5 – There is a positive relationship between good
governance and the perceived success of revenue
management.

Several sources, both academic and practitioner
oriented, have suggested that the implementation
of good governance practices can enhance the per-
ceived success of revenue management (Johnston,
2009; Biery, 2014). Figure 3 confirms that the use
of good governance practices is positively related to
the perceived success of the management of rev-
enue for beneficiary communities (point estimate =
0.96, p < 0.001, t = 6.37) with a 0.1% level of sig-
nificance. Hypothesis 5 is thus accepted. Hypothe-
sis 5 suggests that, when renewable energy compa-
nies introduce good governance measures in the
management of beneficiary revenues, the outcomes
of community development projects will be
improved significantly. Researchers and writers
such as Jonker and De Witte (2006), Walker and
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Table 6: Summary of all the sub-model A hypotheses.

Hypotheses Definition Status

H1 There is a positive relationship between distinctive benefits and the perceived success of Rejected
revenue management.

H2 There is a positive relationship between the implementation of outside advice measures Supported
and the perceived success of revenue management.

H3 There is a positive relationship between support services and the perceived success of Rejected
revenue management.

H4 There is a positive relationship between importance of financial management and the Supported
perceived success of revenue management.

H5 There is a positive relationship between the use of good governance and the perceived Supported
success of revenue management.

H5a There is a positive relationship between distinctive benefits and good governance. Rejected

H5b There is a positive relationship between the implementation of outside advice and good Supported
governance.

H5c There is a positive relationship between support services and good governance. Rejected

H5d There is a positive relationship between financial management and good governance. Supported



Mokoena (2011), Engelbrecht (2009), Erasmus
(2014), Johnston (2009), Boyce et al. (2007) and
Rossouw (2012) support this empirical finding.

13. Summary and recommendations
The independent variables associated with sub-
model of multi-sector participation, including dis-
tinctive benefits, support services, outside advice
and financial management, and the intervening
variable of good governance, allude to multi-sector
participation in revenue management for beneficia-
ry communities. ‘Multi-sector’ refers to the involve-
ment of government, the private sector and civil
society. ‘Participation’ refers to taking advantage of
knowledge and skills, accessing expertise, forming
partnerships and accessing resources. The spirit of
ubuntu, expressed as ‘I am because of others’ must
be deliberately and actively embraced and put into
practice. It must be noted that financial manage-
ment and good governance are important compo-
nents of the sub-model and should be treated as
such. The link between corporate social responsibil-
ity and revenue management as discussed confirms
the importance of multi-sector participation. Multi-
sector participants should include the following:
• local government – Integrated Development

Plan;
• provincial government – Provincial Strategic

Plan;
• national government – National Development

Plan;
• private sector – IPPs, service providers, consul-

tants etc;
• community-based organisations – NPOs, com-

munity forums etc; and
• academic institutions – universities, technical

colleges etc.

The role of the intervening variable, good gov-
ernance, must form an integral part of this sub-
model to ensure that multi-sector participation
includes and assists the beneficiary community at
all times and in every situation. Good governance
principles can be included in activities such as:
• the appointment of industry experts and service

providers;

• the formation of multi-sector partnerships or col-
laborates;

• the management of finance and financial trans-
actions;

• the monitoring, evaluation and reporting of all
activities; and

• the inclusion of policies and procedures in all
management processes.

Co-ordinated multi-sector participation through
providing support services, outside advice and
financial management can contribute meaningfully
towards successful development in beneficiary
communities. Table 7 gives keys steps to consider
for multi-stakeholder management.

The study provided new insight into revenue
management for beneficiary communities in the
RSA. With the renewable energy sector being one
of the fastest growing sectors in the RSA, and the
government being determined to link the location
of renewable energy facilities to economic develop-
ment, this research has given new insight into SED
and ED revenue management and contributes to
the body of knowledge concerning revenue man-
agement for beneficiary communities. A continua-
tion to this article titled, ‘Sub-model B - The success
of transformational change on the management of
revenue for beneficiary communities of South
African renewable energy companies”, will be writ-
ten soon. This will be followed by the third and final
article in the series titled ‘Sub-model C - The suc-
cess of sustainable initiatives on the management of
revenue for beneficiary communities of South
African renewable energy companies’. A proposed
final article will conclude the study conducted by
the author on ‘A theoretical model for successful
management of revenue for beneficiary communi-
ties of renewable energy companies in South
Africa’.
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